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What musical memories 
do you find cropping up 
during the holiday sea-
son? Do you find your-
self humming your fa-
vorite tunes and smiling 
as you recall the sights 
and sounds of family, 
friends, and fun? How 
does one describe the 
flood of emotions that 
music elicits from the 

heart and soul? Our 2022-2023 season theme, 
Live, Laugh, Love, seems to say it all. 

I am lucky to have the distinct advantage of  be-
ing able to observe, close up and personal, the 
joy and depth of feeling on the faces of our sing-
ers as they make music together. This winter we 
finally experienced the long- awaited pleasure of 
joining forces with our children’s ensembles for 
both a formal holiday concert and a  joyous per-
formance at TBK Bank. We were so happy to see 
huge, appreciative crowds at both events. I 
know that our music filled their hearts with joy, 
and that makes all of the time, effort, and prac-
tice more than worth it.  

As 2023 opens with bright sun and gleaming 
snow, I am filled with anticipation for a beautiful 
year. This year marks the beginning of my 25th 
year as Artistic Director and Conductor of our 
beloved Durango Choral Society. Where has the 
time gone?? Talk about joyous memories and a 
flood of emotions. While I will be taking a hiatus 
this winter from the podium, I will look forward 
to two fabulous concerts directed by the talent-
ed and vibrant Rhonda Muckerman. 

 

 

 

Rhonda has chosen some fresh, fun, and ful-
filling repertoire for our adult choirs to enjoy. 

No matter how many recordings you may listen 
to on your various devices, there is nothing that 
can replace being right there in the room, im-
mersing yourselves in the real time moments of 
live music. One of my favorite sayings is that “a 
perfect performance is never great, but a great 
performance is never perfect.” From a dog bark-
ing during the middle of a quiet, contemplative 
piece to a power failure in the middle of a song, 
to someone blatting out a loud note during a 
rest, I have experienced many “never perfect” 
performances. But they have all been great! 

So, I invite you to join us for the thrills, chills, 
and spills of live performances. Open your 
hearts, allow yourselves to laugh, cry, remem-
ber, and rejoice. Dance right there in your seat. 
FEEL with your complete body and soul. This is 
why we do what we do. We do it for ourselves, 
and we do it for you. Come and watch one of 
our rehearsals sometime. There you will see and 
hear the real teamwork, the friendships, the joy, 
and the determination to bring you our best. 

Thank you for being a part of our musical family. 
We love and appreciate you more than you 
know.  

Live, Laugh, Love. Feel. Enjoy. Remember.  

With admiration and respect,  

Linda Mack Berven,  

 DCS Artistic Director and Conductor  

 

 
Thank you to our season sponsor: 



 

Although we are settled in during the depth of winter 

with snow-covered branches and star-lit nights, our 

dedicated singers make their way to Tuesday night 

rehearsals, traversing icy roads in the dark. It is our 

voices, joined in union, that brings a warmth which 

penetrates the coldest of winter nights. The joy of 

rehearsing together in anticipation of our spring  

concerts calls forth a lightness of heart and rich  har-

monies, punctuated by occasional laughter and    

shenanigans. 

The joy we experience in rehearsals is surpassed only 

by the satisfaction of bringing music alive for you, 

our audience members. This season’s music is filled 

with the sweetness of Spring and the diversity of Na-

ture, with a multi-cultural twist. In March, we bring 

you “There is Sweet Music.” It is, indeed, a celebra-

tion of music itself with rousing spirituals by Moses 

Hogan and Rollo Dilworth, paired with the contem-

porary choral harmonies of Morton Lauridsen and 

Susan LaBarr. Add in a contemporary arrangement of 

Celtic “lilting” as can only be sung by our Durango 

Women’s Choir and you've got a delightful program 

that is sure to set the tone for the arrival of spring. 

We are over-the-top pleased to welcome our dear 

friends from the Telluride Choral Society, under the 

direction of Hal Adler, back into the fold again. For 

the first time since 2020, just before the world as we 

knew it changed, the Chamber Singers will grace our 

stage again with their own sweet voices.  

For our Durango and Bayfield concerts (April 28th 

and 30th) we bring you “A World of Love Songs.” The 

Durango Women's Choir will dazzle you with songs 

from Brazil and Serbia to Peru and Ireland, showing 

us that music and love are truly universal languages. 

And this being the month of April with its celebration 

of Earth Day, I had to include Nature on my list of 

love song honorees. Let’s revel in the rich sound of 

our Durango Choral Society Adult Choir, under the 

light of Ballade to the Moon by Daniel Elder, Emerald 

Stream by Seth Houston (who composed this piece at 

the tender age of 17) and Frank Ticheli’s Earth Song. 

The sweet voices of the Durango Choral Society’s 

Children's Chorale and Youth Chorus, under the     

direction of Amelia Barrett, will round out this con-

cert as we “bless the rains” of Toto’s Africa.  

We are so fortunate in the Durango Choral Society to 

have a dedicated Board of Directors, talented singers 

of all ages, generous donors and sponsors, numerous 

volunteers, and supportive audience members. We 

thank all of you in helping us to fulfill our mission, 

and for the joy of being able to perform for you! 

Many thanks, 

Rhonda L Muckerman 

Associate Conductor, Durango Choral Society 



 

 

Our Christmas concert, held the 

first weekend in December was 

hugely popular and our thoughtful 

audience reshuffled to make as 

much room as possible. It was a 

full house at  Summit Church. 

All four choirs were able to sing  

together for the first time in two 

years! 



 

 

In December, our season sponsor TBK Bank invited us to be 

part of their Holiday community event.  

Santa was there (and also the Grinch!!). 

TBK elves had hot chocolate and cookies for the happy 

crowd who were entertained with holiday music as they 

waited to tell Santa what they wanted for Christmas!. 

Amy Barrett, Artistic Director of the children’s choirs had 

the following comments: “Wow. What a turnout. The kids 

had a good time. We didn't have time to memorize words 

and most of the kids are still emerging readers! I applaud 

their efforts to read and sing at the same time in front of a 

crowd. I have two singers whose first language is Spanish 

and they REALLY enjoyed singing Feliz Navidad!”  

Everyone in the DCS had a blast.  

Thank you TBK for inviting us. 



 

 
Spotlight on DCS Board Member and Chorus Alto, Lynn Eustance 

Born in upstate New 
York many years 
ago, I was raised in a 
family of six with 
two sisters and a 
brother, all younger 
than I. My father 
was a chemist for 
General Electric, my 
mother a stay-at-
home mom busy 

with four kids, her music (piano, voice), house, and home. 
Dad played the trumpet, well but only occasionally. Mom 
taught us all the basics of piano, and then we (and she) were 
taught by others until sister Kerry went on with it and the rest 
of us went our own ways. I was singing and playing guitar in 
hootenannies on TV and on stage while in my teens, singing in 
high school chorus and glee clubs, playing Rosie in “Bye Bye 
Birdie,” and auditioning and being selected for NY State 
School Music Association All-State Choir. I sang in choirs dur-
ing the first 2 years of college, then transferred and, for some 
reason, did not continue singing. For 32 YEARS!! 

I loved Durango the minute I saw it, on vacation with my 
roommate Mollie. We camped at Hermosa Meadows Camper 
Park, if any of you remember that—the Kielys live approxi-
mately there now. It was wonderful. I arrived permanently in 
the fall of 1976, found an apartment and settled in. A year 
and a half later, after a softball game, the team celebrated its 
victory at The Solid Muldoon. I looked up at the bar from a 
period couch/chair seating arrangement and saw a man, 
looked up at him again, went to sit next to him, and that was 
that. I married that man, Jim Adkins, four (4!) months later, in 
the fall of 1978.  

Since then, Jim and I worked hard and scraped by. I worked in 
a construction company at the time, starting out as reception-
ist, and climbing up to estimator/drafter/purchaser/receiver 
and sometimes office manager. Jim worked for various exca-
vation companies, as well as in the oil-field. He pursued his 
dream of having/raising mules, and we bought property that 
could hold a few. We took equine AI courses at CSU, and got 
into it (metaphorically and actually). Many a night we were 
outside urging and waiting for our jack to love a mare. But  we 

did have wonderful 
times riding, pack-
ing and driving   our 
mules, and seeing 
lots of country we 
never would have 
on foot. 

 

 

 

We both tired of working “for the other guy,” and each start-
ed her/his own business. I and a fellow female estimator 
started a business providing plans for contractors’ bids, mate-
rials take-offs, payrolls and bookkeeping, all construction-
related. Jim started a painting company, cleaning brushes at 
our outside spigot at night. His company, Mesa Color, started 
growing; I was doing his books and payroll in my off-hours. In 
the meantime, we built a house—he was hands-on; I was 
managing from the office. We decided that if we could build a 
house together, we could work together. I bowed out of my 
partnership and joined forces with Mesa Color. 

In 2002 my dad died. I was needing an outlet. While attending 
a CPR class, I met a woman—and I can’t remember her name!
—who was wearing a red DCS sweatshirt. I kept thinking 
about it, and finally called Linda and auditioned. I started sing-
ing in January, 2003. I am SO happy I did. I had forgotten how 
much music fills my soul. 

When I told my sister of the choir, she suggested I get on the 
Board. I thought about it, especially after Liza pleaded for do-
nations that season, and I spoke with Bob Westerwick who 
invited me to a meeting at Linda’s house. Of course, I spoke 
up when the financials were distributed. Whoops! I was in. 
2004 or 2005, I think. And here I am still. And I could not be 
happier about it.  

During all this, Jim and I shared many adventures—in Oregon, 
Death Valley, Costa Rica, Mayan ruins in Guatemala and  Mex-
ico, Australia, New Zealand, British Columbia, Grand  Canyon, 
Alaska, Texas, Canyon de Chelly, Louisiana, Utah, New Mexi-
co, Arizona, Colorado, Florida, Wyoming, Iceland, Minnesota, 
and this year we found our lovely little winter home in Baja, 
Mexico.  

DCS is a huge and important part of my life. I am so grateful 
for both the social, emotional, artistic, and creative outlet of 
our choir/family, as well as the opportunity and honor to 
serve our Board/family all these years. 



 

 

 Save the Date: 

There is Sweet Music 
 

Friday, March 10, 2023 at 7pm and  

Saturday, March 11, 2023 at 2pm 

Summit Church, 2917 Aspen Drive 

The Durango Choral Society, the Durango Women's Choir, and special guests sing 
from their hearts and souls in celebration of song. Enjoy the reverence and revelry of 
music ranging from old time gospel to love and nature. Associate Conductor Rhonda 
Muckerman will lead this beautiful and inspiring performance. 

Visit our website www.durangochoralsociety.org for ticket information 

What’s New? 

DO YOU MISS SINGING? 

Would you like to sing with us?  

We’d love to have you join our choral family. 

Please visit our website for audition requirements: 

www.durangochoralsociety.org 

Kudos to the Kiddos (and Amy!) 

We have eight DCC students and one DYC student who auditioned and were chosen to 
sing in the Colorado Elementary and Middle School All-State Choirs. This is the first time 
ANY Durango students have attended Elementary All-State Choir and the first time the 
Durango Choral Society has been represented at the Colorado Middle School All State 
Choir Festival.  

http://www.durangochoralsociety.org
http://www.durangochoralsociety.org


 

 

 

We are beyond grateful for your support on SWCOGives Day 2022! Because of you we raised over $6,000 
and almost doubled our number of donors! Thank you for keeping the music alive, providing the highest 
quality music education and performances, and ensuring that the DCS will remain vibrant as we plan our 
54th season of singing for you! Thank you for your dedication, to us and to our fellow SWCO organizations. 

Thank you to the donors who gave so generously through SWCOGives. 

Barker Family Fund 

Amelia and Kermitt Barrett 

Linda Mack Berven and Wynn Berven 

Abby Bowen and Rhys Schrock 

Karla Brown 

Katherine Burgess 

Heather Campbell 

Susan and Wayne Caplan 

Jeanie Child 

Susan Cornwell 

Elizabeth Crawford 

Drew Currie 

Alison Dance 

Robert DeMoss 

Julia Dodd 

Cathy and Paul Duggan 

Judith Elliot 

Lynn Eustance and Jim Atkins 

Linda and Jon Geer 

Gay and Dick Grossman 

Stephen and Sheryl Guy 

Charles Hakes 

Gerald Harris 

Laurel Harris 

Don and Wendy Hassemer 

Michele Hegenwald 

Elsa Horowitz 

Helen Jauregui 

Tamara Joslin 

Marti and Steve Kiely 

Cynthia Loebig 

Rochelle Mann 

Sandra Mapel 

Yolanda McKinnon 

Melanie McLean 

Martha Minot 

Gemma Mongelli 

Suzanne Motsinger 

Rhonda and Peter Muckerman 

Kent Norgren 

Cecilia Nowicki 

Marcey Olajos 

Timothy Pankowski 

Jan and John Patton 

Janet Peterson 

Dianne and Richard Pratt 

Andrea Pressley 

Robin Randolph 

Katherine Reynolds 

Doty Shepard 

David Smith 

Dawn Spaeder 

Carol and Bill Thurman 



 

 

 

We are grateful for everyone who supports the DCS with their generous donation. 

Thank you to our season sponsor, TBK Bank 

Corporate Business Partnerships 

Amazon Smiles 

Coca Cola Bottling Company 

Colorado Gives 

Four Corners Laser and Aesthetics 

Goldman, Nicholson, Mack, Attorneys at 
Law 

Kroger/City Market Cares Program 

Pediatric Partners of the Southwest 

Performance Auto Repair 

Pine River Valley Centennial Rotary Club 

San Juan Symphony 

Star Liquors 

Grants and Scholarships 

Ballantine Family Fund 

City of Durango 

Colorado Creates 

Colorado Creative Industries 

Community Emergency Relief Fund 
(CERF) 

Community Foundation serving 
Southwest Colorado 

Durango Friends of the Arts 

Maestra’s Circle ($1,000 or more) 

Anonymous 

Linda Mack Berven and Wynn Berven 

Doug Brew 

Ellie Cline 

Alice and Stan Crapo 

Elizabeth and Larry Crawford  

Walt Dear 

Julia Dodd  

Lynn Eustance and Jim Adkins 

Dr. Richard and Gay Grossman 

Michele Hegenwald 

Marti and Steve Kiely 

Chris and Donna King 

Christi and Steve Livingston 

Sandra and Donald Mapel 

Marcey Olajos 

Dianne and Richard Pratt 

Dr. Chris and Pat Roach 

Dr. Jim and Nancy Schamadan 

Dawn and Josh Spaeder  

Gordon and Dene Thomas 

Carol and Bill Thurman 

Benefactor ($250-$499)  

Anonymous 

Richard G. and Mary Lyn Ballantine 

Norman Broad and Carol Salomon 

General Ronald and Jane Fogelman 

Jo and Ken Fusco 

Stephen and Sheryl Guy 

Gerald Harris 

Kelsey and Brandan Lancaster 

Rochelle Mann 

Suzanne Motsinger 

Robin and John Randolph 

Janice Sheftel 

Golden ($500 to $999)  

Anonymous 

C. Jeanne Bandy  

Barker Family Fund 

Abby Bowen and Rhys Schrock 

Sally and Gene Bradley 

Susan and Wayne Caplan  

John and Nancy Loftis 

Dr. Kelly Miller 

Betsy Peterson 

Laurie Van Ingen 



Contributor (up to $99)  

Anonymous 

Amy and Kermitt Barrett 

Cheryle Brandsma 

Sandy Brooks 

Rhonda Brown 

Katherine Burgess 

Heather Campbell 

Jeanie Child 

Susan Cornwell 

Alison Dance 

Robert DeMoss 

Judith Elliot 

Linda and Jon Geer 

Lars Hansen 

Laurel Harris 

Elsa Horowitz 

Tamara Joslin 

Mary Lange 

Warren Levingston 

Nancy Mace 

Yolanda McKinnon 

Tim and Carolyn Miller 

Martha Minot 

Gemma Mongelli 

Mary Moorehead 

Rhonda and Peter Muckerman 

Network for Good 

Kent Norgren 

Cecilia Nowicki 

Ashley O’Brien 

Imoto Osamu 

 

 

Timothy Pankowski 

Janet Peterson 

Maxine Peterson 

Debra and Andrew Pierce 

Anna Pool 

Andrea Pressley 

Laura Rieck 

David and Debbie Shew 

Nancy Shock 

Jill and Connie Waterman 

Susan Weber 

Susie Welch 

Ann Willard 

We are grateful for everyone who supports the DCS with their generous donation. 

Supporter ($100-$249) 

Anonymous 

Larry and Marsha Allen 

Jim and Linda Beck 

Karla Brown 

Marsha Clouser 

Andrew Currie 

Mitch Dion 

Paul and Cathy Duggan 

Joyce Erickson 

James Foster 

Charles Hakes 

Donald and Wendy Hassemer 

Helen and Steve Jauregui 

Cynthia and Doug Loebig 

Phyllis Max 

Beverly and Brian McKenna 

Melanie and Hal McLean 

Tom and Bonnie Miller 

Andrew Molloy 

John and Patricia Parker 

Jan and John Patton 

Paul Pieczynski 

Georgeann Foster Reitz 

Judith Reynolds 

Katherine Reynolds 

Bruce and Suzanne Rodman 

Carol Shepard 

Doty Shepard 

David Smith 

Dale Wingeleth 

Tom and Mary Ellen Wishon 


